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We are proud that our President, Wendy Scott, was awarded an OBE in the New Year’s Honours’ List  in recognition of all her work on behalf of young children and practitioners. Congratulations, Wendy!








TACTYC Conference 2015: dates for your diary!





Alanen, L., Brooker, L. and Mayall, B. (Eds.) (2015) Childhood with Bourdieu. Palgrave Macmillan.





This book breaks new ground in its theorizing of childhood within sociological concepts. The authors give detailed accounts of the lives of children in a range of societies, including England and Europe, sub-Saharan Africa and India. They describe their studies in the light of Bourdieu's key concepts to consider the social status of childhood, tensions between schooling and work in the lives of children, children's relations with adults, and the pressures on childhood resulting from globalization and from the professional discourse of those adults who aim to help them. 





Campbell-Barr, V. and Georgeson, J. (2015) International Perspectives on Early Years Workforce Development. St Albans: Critical Publishing Ltd. 





This up-to-date text looks at the current structure of the early childhood education and care workforce in different countries, each of which represents a distinct philosophical tradition, tracing what has shaped this structure and examining how politics and policy have moulded the workforce over time. Each chapter analyses historical, philosophical and political developments in the respective country and looks at key theorists, the concepts of childhood that have shaped the workforce and the pedagogical approach.





Moyles, J. (Ed.)  (2015) The Excellence of Play (4th Edn.) Maidenhead: Open University Press. 


This new edition reflects the contemporary context of early childhood education and care as well emerging research on young children’s development. The emphasis remains firmly on demonstrating the excellence of play and its contribution to children’s overall learning and development in the early years, and the role of adults in promoting inspirational playful pedagogies. It offers new coverage on topics such as brain development, gender, babies’ play, cultural diversity and inclusion, children as researchers, new technologies, outdoor play and international dimensions. This publication includes chapters from members of the TACTYC Exec:  Jan Georgeson, Jane Murray, Jane Payler, Rod Parker Rees and Maulfry Worthington.


Stewart, N. ‘Listen to my idea!’ Communication and Language in the Early Years (2015). In Whitebread, D. and Coltman, P. Teaching and Learning in the Early Years. (4th Edn.) Abingdon: Routledge. 


Fully revised and updated in light of recent changes to the Early Years curriculum, with brand new chapters on assessment, communication, writing, creativity and diversity, the contributors address a range of fundamental issues and principles. Each chapter combines a review of important principles with practical and inspiring classroom examples throughout. 
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We are delighted to announce that, following an approach from Routledge, TACTYC now has a contract for a series of books. We will work with authors and editors to produce books that focus on overviews of research findings and their implications for practice. Individual book contracts for the series have already been accepted, so look out for new titles as they are published. Please contact Jane Payler or Janet Moyles if you wish to suggest a contribution to the series. 
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Letter to the Editor








The image of a very young child who has been a ‘reluctant reader’ plays fresh on my mind. How do we get the impression that some children are reluctant to read?


    Some children like to read but prefer to spend their time and focus their attention elsewhere. These children have the ability to learn to read, and given a topic that interests them these children will burst forth with “Tesco!”, some have not yet committed themselves to reading but may do so when they ‘need’ to read. The third loosely defined group of children appear unmotivated towards reading and unless we tune in to their interests children in this category may construct a ‘Can’t read, won’t read’ mindset.  


    If reluctance to read occurs because of limited prior learning experiences how much prior learning experience do we expect a young child to have? The increasing institutionalisation of our very young children in the UK may lead well-meaning – and perhaps, not-so-well informed practitioners – to label more very young children as reluctant readers when, in truth, these children just prefer be playing actively rather than passively sitting reading a book.  Wanting to play may make children appear unwilling, unmotivated and unenthusiastic about reading at the moment but experienced early years practitioners will find that ‘vocabulary’ and ‘narrative’, are already being demonstrated in play. Rather than labelling a child, let us become increasingly aware of how children learn to read and how better to enable them to do so at their own pace. 


Dr. Margaret Simms – Early Years consultant









































Helen Perkins: Head of School for Early Years & Childhood Studies


Solihull College











Why oh why - in England – have many young children’s experiences of early years education become so limiting? The need to resolve some of the challenges facing us continue unabated, and, as TACTYC’s work shows, we are one of the main early years organisations leading the way.


     The highly politicised educational agenda in England has increasingly resulted in what Rogers (2010) terms the ‘pedagogization of play’, ‘planned’ or ‘structured’ to meet specific curriculum targets. ‘Activities’ are so often adult-led to instill narrow ‘skills’, and many young children spend a great deal of their time sitting at tables completing their ‘work’. In contrast with the very considerable body of evidence that play is the most appropriate context for learning, there is scant evidence for the efficacy of such narrow, skills-based teaching during this crucial phase of young children’s lives. 


     We know how critical social engagement and talk are for healthy development, and play is one of the most effective contexts in which rich collaborative dialogue can flourish. Indeed, concern about children’s communication skills has encouraged the Communication Trust to call for early years settings and schools to dedicate a whole day to spoken language, which they have entitled ‘No Pens Wednesday’ and will take place this year on the 7 October.   


     I feel pretty confident that the engagement with ‘pens’ to which the Communication Trust refers is unlikely to be free and spontaneous child-initiated marks and representations – (which children also couple with talk). 


     So, please could we have ‘No narrow writing activities or skills-based teaching’ – every day of the year? And DfE and OfSTED please take note. At the same time, let’s also have active and joyful play of the sort that is child-initiated, often deeply engaging, always meaningful, imaginative and inventive, sometimes physical, sometimes involving natural and wild places and always enabling children to expand their curiosity and understandings of being in the world.


Maulfry Worthington











TACTYC NEWSLETTER 31                                                                                                                page 4





Association for Professional Development in Early Years








TACTYC continues to raise awareness of the flaws in standardised baseline testing that the DFE is introducing as an accountability measure in schools, and is working in partnership with fellow early years and primary education associations to produce guidance that will include an analysis of the six accredited schemes. This can be downloaded from our website. The assessment, which is to be taken by children within 6 weeks of starting school could lead to misdiagnosis of SEN and low expectations of a child’s attainment, as well as disrupting the important period of settling into a new class. 


     At the BECERA conference on 17 February 2015 there was a brief panel discussion about whether there was a need for standardised baseline assessment. Chris Pascal, who was part of the scrutinising panel that helped select the approved schemes, stressed it is very much a school-led initiative, entirely for the purpose of measuring school performance and little to do with children’s learning. She emphasised the importance of engaging in dialogue with head teachers who will be pressured to choose a scheme.  


     Beatrice Merrick, Chief Executive of Early Education, explained the case for a principled opposition to the idea. Early Education started a petition to stop Baseline testing which has over 3800 signatures so far. Beatrice reminded delegates that Baseline is not statutory. She added there was a risk of losing the whole concept of the Early Years Foundation Stage without resistance to this development. 


     Jan Dubiel from Early Excellence endorsed Beatrice’s points and said there was a lot of ‘soul searching’ before developing a scheme. He explained the Early Excellence scheme includes well-being and involvement and draws on the characteristics of effective learning, parents’ judgements, practitioners’ knowledge and previous setting documentation. He claims their scheme is a non-test model created to give an appropriate alternative.


     Joao Formasinho gave a broader, global perspective of Baseline as an aspect of the neo- liberal agenda towards market-driven ways of managing public affairs. He outlined the risks of Baseline as only measuring surface level learning, narrowing learning to what is measurable. He pointed out that the schemes are designed to give the appearance of rigour but called it ‘counterfeit currency’.


Rosa Collins
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Your executive committee continues to beaver away on TACTYC’s behalf to pursue our aims. We have submitted written evidence to two Education Select Committee calls for evidence: Starting School and Sure Start Children’s Centres, also covering evidence in relation to qualifications in early years. We have responded to consultations including one on a World Class Teaching Profession and another on the Prevent Duty Guidance. We continue to pressurize the government to reconsider baseline assessment, but in the meantime have joined forces with Early Education to review the approved schemes and to issue guidance about them. You can see copies of each of these on the website. Please do remember that they make excellent outlines from which to write your own consultation responses or to write to your MP to raise the profile of high quality early years experiences for all children. With the Election campaign underway, use our key messages to ask candidates on your doorstep and at political events about their intentions for early years care and education, and remind them that it isn’t just about providing sufficient childcare slots at the lowest possible price.


  We’re continuing to keep an eye on the development of early years qualifications, this time turning our attention to Early Years Initial Teacher Training. Judith Thompson, lead for early years at the National College for Teaching and Leadership, and Ian Ward agreed to speak to the executive at our recent meeting. They were able to update us on recruitment to the programme and listened attentively to our concerns about parity and clarity in relation to early years teachers with and without QTS, and pathways to qualification for established employees in the sector. Although they are responsible for implementing policy rather than making it, they undertook to share our views with those in power and to maintain a dialogue with us.  


  Qualifications and training were two of the key issues arising from findings of our Two-year-olds provision research. Less than half of nursery staff felt their initial training prepared them specifically for the job of working with two-year-olds, or for working with other agencies. Sadly given the remit for the funding, they felt least confident about supporting families and young children experiencing disadvantage and/or with special needs.  The full report can be found on our website. We are now preparing our next call for submissions for TACTYC-commissioned research, this time to do with the new qualifications: EY ITT or Early Years Educator.  We are also gearing up for Phase 2 of the BERA TACTYC collaboration in which we will develop a thematic review of early years research evidence since 2003 and a user-review. And to prevent us from sitting around idle and bored, we are delighted to have a contract from Routledge for a book series. 


  Incidentally, we are very pleased to now have a membership administration support system up and running, but it comes at a cost. Please help us by ensuring your standing order is changed to the new membership fee rate to enable us to pay for all of the work we undertake. Watch this space as our new projects take shape.





Jane


























































































































Jane Payler








Wendy comments: I was very surprised to be approached by the Cabinet Office saying they were minded to offer me an OBE, as I have spent many years challenging the approach to early years care and education of the previous government as well as the coalition.  In fact, I assumed they would surely be minded to withdraw the offer once they had made the necessary enquiries, and forgot about it.  The first I heard about the Award was when I got home after a long walk with several grandchildren on New Years Eve to find a local reporter on the doorstep.


I now know that it is not a political honour, and am very proud to be able to represent the early years at this level, especially if it leads to more credibility with policy makers.  I've always known that what happens to young children and their families’ matters, and increasingly take the view that there is nothing more important for us all as individuals and for wider society.  It is a tremendous privilege to work with TACTYC, surrounded by people who have great integrity as well as deep knowledge, working to link research and theory to practice and to disseminate principled advice - and in the process to inspire as well as support practitioners at all levels.


Wendy Scott, President of TACTYC
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Within an increasingly pluralist society it must be recognised that not everyone enjoys equal access to social, economic and political resources. Through its work in advocacy and lobbying, providing a voice for those engaged with the professional development of practitioners, responding to early years policy initiatives and contributing to debate, TACTYC is committed to issues of equity and social justice. We have been working to ensure that this position is explicit in everything we do and to that end have developed an Inclusion and Diversity statement (below) which is now available on the website. 





TACTYC is an internationally recognised association with a worldwide membership. TACTYC welcomes people from a wide range of early years' backgrounds; early years researchers, education consultants and professionals working with children and families in day-care, education, health, play work and social service contexts as well as students from across these areas. We strive to be an inclusive organisation advocating for the early years sector across diverse communities.





TACTYC recognises that inherent inequalities exist within society and may be present within social structures and institutions, practices and assumptions. We know that such inequalities have lifelong consequences for young children’s development and are harmful to the well-being of families and communities. TACTYC is committed to addressing inequalities through inclusion, respect for each individual and the valuing of diversity. TACTYC aims to be accessible to all through a process of identifying, understanding and breaking down the barriers to participation and belonging that may inadvertently exclude certain groups or individuals.


Rory McDowall Clark


If you have any comments or would like more information, please email Rory at: � HYPERLINK "mailto:r.clark@worc.ac.uk" ��r.clark@worc.ac.uk�




























































































TACTYC book series





The dates for Executive Committee meetings in 2015 will be Thu 18th June, hosted by our publishers, Taylor &Francis, Abingdon, and 


Fri 25th September, Birmingham (tbc). 





If you’ve items you’d like to raise with the Executive, please contact Jane in good time before the meetings so that these can be placed on the agenda.


� HYPERLINK "mailto:Jane.Payler@winchester.ac.uk" ��Jane.Payler@winchester.ac.uk�











Some key points from TACTYC’s Response to the Education Select Committee inquiry into starting school, February 2015.





The exceptionally early school starting age in the UK does not result in higher levels of achievement than other countries, and can be damaging to the summer born cohort. There is no evidence that children benefit from an earlier start to formal schooling, and it may undermine their desire to learn.





    Increasingly demanding expectations of children’s achievements in literacy and numeracy and more formal approaches to early education in the reception year are undermining the approaches to teaching and learning and breadth of experience which is a statutory requirement of the Early Years Foundation Stage.





    Schools should be ready for children at whatever their age of entry and should ensure that sensitive arrangements are made for the youngest children in the year group.





    The reception year in primary school is still part of the EYFS, but the breadth of provision and emphasis on the characteristics of early learning are being eroded by changes to the measures of literacy and numeracy in the EYFS Profile and the introduction of the phonics check…These pressures are distorting the early years curriculum, with undue emphasis on literacy and numeracy, and a narrow view of school readiness. 


The pressures on teachers presented by the emphasis on measurable outcomes are unavoidably passed on to children and indeed to parents.  DfE policy does not recognise the fact that young children’s development is not linear…


There is evidence that summer born children are having particular difficulty; their levels of achievement have not risen as a result of recent measures and remain significantly lower than those of their older peers and a very high proportion are erroneously identified as having special needs…





It is worth noting that reading achievement of children at age 11 is no worse and often better in countries where formal education starts later.





Nursery provision suffers through the consequent requirement to fill a large number of places each September… In this country, early years education is disjointed, and is undermined by the loss of five year olds from nursery settings.





To read the full submission, go to: � HYPERLINK "http://tactyc.org.uk/news/" ��http://tactyc.org.uk/news/�
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The dates for this year’s conference have been confirmed as the 30th and 31st October. The title for this year’s two-day conference is 'Children's and practitioners' experiences of early years care and education'. The conference venue will be the International Conference Centre, Birmingham.





Diversity and Inclusion: TACTYC position statement
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Editorial
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New Membership rates: A change in membership fees was agreed at the AGM on the 1st November.  


The new rates are: Full Membership - £45 and Student/Unwaged - £30.  Members who currently pay by Standing Order need to set up a new Standing Order with their banks to reflect the increase. The increase is necessary partly due to the move from the number of journals members receive each year: having changed from 3 journals to 4 a year, you now receive 4 copies of the Early Years journal a year. 


Those applying for membership should please ensure they use the new fee levels – thank you.





Jackie Eyles, Membership Secretary.
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Baseline Assessment: TACTYC joins with the NUT. The National Union of Teachers has repeated its call for the scrapping of the Baseline tests, and is debating the next steps in its campaign at its Easter Conference. They have produced a leaflet to be launched at their conference, which includes the TACTYC logo - since the messages mirror our campaign.  


























